OLA Legislative Committee

December 7, 2009 - 1:00-3:00

Special Districts Office

727 Center St NE, Salem, Oregon 97310

Notes

Present: Diedre Conkling, Jim Scheppke, Pat Duke, Amy Goddall, Nan Heim, Janet Webster, Rob Everett, Abigail Elder,  Connie Anderson-Cohoon, George Bell, Sara Charlton, Laura Orr, Emily Ford, Susan Stone, Aletha Bonebrake

1. Old Actions Items:
a. Public Records Laws Review: Mary Ginnane contacted David Leith, the assistant AG, and there’s been no action in terms of our issues.  (As follow up, the AG has a series of public meetings scheduled around the state to discuss the Public Records Law.  It’s part of the AG’s Government Transparency Initiative.  I think we should try and get people to testify at several of these about the importance of the library exemption. http://www.doj.state.or.us/public_records/government_transparency.shtml
b. Broadband Advisory Committee formation. Aletha tracked it down and found there were 13 members including 1 city councilor and 1 rural development person and no room for Aletha.  She will continue to track to find an appropriate time to comment.  In January, the State Library will have the latest information on connection speed. It would be good if there were costs included as that may hamper faster connections at rural libraries. 
c. Guidelines on identity theft. The latest draft was discussed. Much of that involved Section 3.  This section needs a title.  We need to relate our guideline to the 1995 AG Opinion as not sharing information is not the law, but a best practice.  We should also revise the section on law enforcement and remind libraries to have a policy on how to handle inquiries.  There was a suggestion to tie the page to ALA on patron privacy and reiterate that we are addressing id theft and not privacy. Kate is putting the draft up on out web page and the group will continue to revise. 

d. 2009 update to Public Management of Libraries report. Janet sent out a draft and suggested revisions were discussed.  It turns out that several people have used the 2008 white paper and report including Jim when asked for input from Nevada County, CA and Diedre.   The new library at West Linn Library has experience with LSSI and may be a good resource.  We would like to 2008/2009 data to the tables as that might show a clearer picture on Josephine and Jackson Counties.  We could also add comparable libraries especially around circulation data as libraries in general have experienced a huge increase.  The situation with Jackson County is delicate as OLA wants to work with those libraries to provide good service.  LSSI has a strategic plan that includes staff training. We will continue to monitor the situation in both Jackson and Josephine Counties. 
e. Progress Board benchmark. Jim sent the latest. 

f. PAC website. This has been done but Mary G received advice that we need firewall between the PAC and OLA.  Nan seems to think that this is conservation advice and will look some of her other clients. Connie suggested that we need to have a way to accept contributions online.  We need to send out a general request to the OLA membership list for donations to the Pac. We will continue to investigate our options. It should be possible for OLA to make a contribution but our budget is tight right now. 

g. Tips for successful campaigns. The first drafts are out and the group will revise and compile.  Aletha will take the first crack.

h. HB2586 follow-up: See below. 
2. State Librarian’s Report
Jim S discussed the State Library’s adopted budget reduction plan that must be submitted to the Legislature.  The entire cut need to come I year two of the biennium and will reduce the Ready to Read Grant Program by $390,000 or half.  We agreed to inform the OLA membership of the proposed cut and the need to support the Ballot Measures in January.  George will draft a press release and a sample letter to the editor.  It would be good if there was information about higher ed libraries as well. 

The Benchmark 38 Task Force of the State Library Board had a meeting with librarians discussing strategies to reduce the number of Oregonians who are un0served or underserved.  There’s a $200,000 placeholder in the LSTA budget for innovative projects to do this.  More will be forthcoming.  Sue Burkholder, Cliff Trow and Sam Hall are on the Task Force. 
3. Lobbyist’s Report
The current response of Ballot Measures 66 and 67 is not good.

Nan and Laura met with Senator Suzanne Bonamici and Representative Chris Garrett about the county law libraries funding. Both are interested and potential champions.  We need to indentify people on Ways and Means to make familiar with the issue.  Nan crafted a good issue brief.  Janet will post to the web site.  Laura assured us that she would make the LSTA project report available when completed.
4. Follow up on SB 2586  (School Libraries)

Ian Ducanson (sp) is the new chair of the OLA/OASL Joint Committee and has agreed that this will be the focus.  IT meets again on February 8. Mary G and Susan Stone are on the committee.  Several OASL members met with Jen Mauer at the State Library to draft questions that will be useful for drafting the OARs.  These include: 
· What is the district doing to create and staff a strong school library program? What is the articulated plan for providing K-12 library skills, information literacy, and educational technology instruction for all students?

· How does your district provide equitable access for all students and staff to library resources and licensed teacher librarians?

· Describe how your district develops and maintains current library collections of print and electronic resources that support the curricula, accommodate diverse learning needs, and encourage reading engagement.
· How does your district promote collaboration and staff development with a focus on information technology, information literacy, and reading appreciation?
Jan McCoy at DOE is looking at the OARs that would implement HB2586.  The Committee urged Susan to give us regular updates and share those with OLA and OASL members so people know something is happening.  When the Administrative Rules hearings are held, some of will be available to testify and we will submit written testimony from OLA.
5. Federal Legislation tracking

Diedre gave an update as she serves on the ALA Legislation Committee.  Congress sis very wrapped up in health care.  We discussed whether we should do any congressional lobbying around health care.  The general feeling was that it would dilute our voice and was not directly relevant.  Most of us agreed that it is an issue for libraries and their budgets; if we spent less on healthcare we could hire more people at higher pay. 

There is last minute activity around re-authorization of the Patriot Act.

S1261, the PASS ID Act, is in play.  This is a revision to the Real ID Act.

There is some activity on the SKILS Act concerning funding for school libraries.  We’ll discuss in February.

6. Other Business
a. Connie asked about the procedures for inviting the legislators of the year to the awards banquet.  Nan will follow up and let Connie know. We hope that OASL will encourage school libraries to attend. It should be fun. 
b. The OLA Board agreed to endorse Defend Oregon’s stand on 66 & 67.  Janet will follow up.
c. The press release on Buckley wasn’t picked up in Medford.  Nan sent it to his office.
7. New Action items

a. Post link to Identity Theft page and do revisions – Kate, Janet, Diedre, Abigail

b. Revise 2009 Public Library Management Report – Janet

c. Get press release and letter to the editor on 66 & 67 out.

d. Get more advice on PAC/OLA relationship. - Nan
8. Next Meeting Agenda Items

a. AG’s Government Transparency Initiative hearings
b. Update on Broadband Advisory Committee – Aletha

c. SKILS Act overview – Susan Stone

Meeting Dates

February 1, 2010
May 3, 2010
